SEU Advisory Board
Meeting Minutes
Monday, March 13, 2017
I.  Call to order

Director Tommy Wells convened the meeting of the SEU Advisory Board (SEUAB) at 10:15 am Monday, March 13, 2017 at the Department of Energy and Environment (DOEE), 1200 First Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20002 

Roll call 
SEU Advisory Board: Leni Berliner, Donna Cooper, Bicky Corman, Betty Ann Kane, Sandra Mattavous-Frye, John Mizroch, Nicole Steele   

Absent Board Members: Jared Lang, Nigel Parkinson, Dan Wedderburn  

Other Attendees:  Tommy Wells, Ted Trabue, Taresa Lawrence, Lance Loncke, Dan Cleverdon, Hussain Karim, Marcus Walker, Bob Jose, Lynora Hall, Mohamed Ali, Marshall Duer Balkind, George Nichols, Robert Thorne, Alex Lopez, Ricky Gratz, Kristie Rupper, Charlie Landau, 
Approval of agenda and minutes
The agenda was approved by Chairman Betty Ann Kane, seconded by Leni Berliner, and unanimously approved. DOEE was asked to provide an update on the Board’s vacancies.   
II. Official Business
Livestream Link: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=7tb-c88z5GA
Hussain Karim – Update on Board Members/Vacancies (3:38 – 18:12 Questions and Comments)
Department of Energy and Environment (DOEE) contacted the Mayor’s Office of Talent and Appointments (MOTA) regarding procedures for replacing the Board member who has attended only one meeting since his appointment in 2015.  As to the two other vacancies that need to be filled – positions of the Chair and the Gas Company representative - the Board suggested meeting with the property managers. MOTA sent over two resumes for possible appointments for the Board to review.  Ms. Bicky Corman has a possible candidate to submit for a seat on the Board.  Dr. Taresa Lawrence stated that the two resumes were not submitted for a specific seat on the Board.  Chairman Betty Ann Kane noted that the candidate for the Gas Company position has been identified and is awaiting actual appointment by MOTA.  Director Tommy Wells stated that the Board could make a recommendation on the two resumes provided by MOTA along with making other recommendations that they may have.  Chairman Kane made a motion to have MOTA reach out to the Apartment and Office Building Association (AOBA) and Building Owners and Managers Association (BOMA) to seek someone actively involved in commercial and residential businesses; Ms. Leni Berliner seconded this.  Ms. Corman asked to include in the motion that the Board would assist MOTA as needed in the selection process.  This was added and approved unanimously.  Ms. Sandra Mattavous-Frye asked for clarity that the Board would not be approving the two resumes submitted by MOTA and recommended that MOTA continue to search for new resumes.  The members agreed upon it.
Bicky Corman – Drafting SEUAB FY16 Annual Report (18:15 – 1:07:14 Discussion)
Ms. Corman circulated an outline of the Annual Report and DOEE circulated an email from Dr. Cooper with questions.  Ms. Corman said they could proceed as they did last year and assign sections of the report. (See attached assignment sheet.)
Ms. Corman asked for comments on general categories and encouraged members to sign up for which sections of the annual report they would like to review. Mr. Mizroch agreed to take on the Executive summary but stated that he will wait until the presentation on the comprehensive energy plan. Ms. Berliner volunteered to review FY 2016 audit. Chairman Kane said she will take on the data on the total funds captured for the utility customers today. Dr. Donna Cooper took on the EM&V Report. Ms. Corman asked when DOEE expects to complete the EM&V report. Dr. Lance Loncke answered that the report will be probably completed by the end of May, and that DOEE can schedule a briefing where evaluators present their findings to the Board. He also explained that the financial audit is being reviewed by VEIC, and will be sent to DOEE within the next two weeks after the VEIC’s comments are incorporated; he will provide a written summary to the Board. Ms. Mattavous-Frye took on the solar program coordination and going forward energy efficiency. Ms. Berliner inquired where she could find data on green jobs, and Dr. Loncke explained that it could be found in DCSEU Report and EM&V report, and DOEE also collects information from DCSEU.  Director Wells suggested having a DOEE do a presentation to the Board on green economy and green jobs. Ms. Berliner volunteered to write up the green job part. DOEE will provide the number of meetings with the minutes for FY16. Ms. Berliner suggested between April and May the Board provide sections to Ms. Corman for review.  Chairman Kane suggested that the Board look at the last year’s EM&V report and that Donna incorporate it in her review of the EM&V section of the annual report. Ms. Corman stated that she will circulate the revised outline based on the discussions at the meeting.
Director Wells stated that the Board committed to meeting monthly and that they can incorporate information that would be given at a retreat.  Director Wells suggested having a presentation on comprehensive energy plan and an opportunity for the Board to respond to it because DCSEU needs to exist within the comprehensive energy plan. Chairman Kane suggested that a presentation on the Comprehensive Energy Plan should be on the agenda at the next meeting.
Dr. Loncke noted DCSEU requested data from DOEE.

· Total amounts spent on third party incentives.  Under the DC SEU contract, incentives can be paid to homeowners, contractors and manufactures.

· Those figures are calculated in the audit but the DCSEU can provide the amount of dollars paid out through incentives.

The Board needs to be aware that there are different incentives paid to homeowners and contractors.  Ms. Berliner stated they needed to know all the paid incentives.  Dr. Loncke said DOEE would provide listings of CBEs, sub-contractors with amounts paid in FY16. Ms. Corman asked that the SEUAB website be updated with reports and presentations.  Dr. Lawrence noted that most of the information is on the website, but will make it more accessible to the Board.  Mr. Ted Trabue said that the DC SEU is in their second year with PJM and receiving revenues from the market.  Ms. Berliner asked whether the DCSEU has a financial statement for the funds. Mr. Trabue answered no.  Mr. Trabue said the money received from the PJM has not been put on a DCSEU Purchase Order to spend.  Director Wells asked would it show up in the audit.  Mr. Trabue answered no.  Director Wells asked where it would be recognized.  Dr. Loncke said it would be recognized if we add it to the DCSEU contract; the funds are sitting in the SETF and not part of the DCSEU contract.  Ms. Berliner inquired about the financial statements for audits.  Mr. Karim said the funds must first go into the District’s SETF then it would be cycled out to the DCSEU after authorization via a contract amendment to do so.  Chairman Kane said that the DCSEU should do an analysis concerning participation.  The Board agreed that for the purpose of the Board’s report, a narrative of an update on DCSEU’s participation in PJM market is sufficient. Director Wells asked Dr. Loncke and Mr. Trabue to provide an analysis for the annual report.  Director Wells asked if there was a ballpark amount.  Mr. Trabue stated that last year the DC SEU received $144,000 and will receive around $180,000 this year after fees have been paid to the third-party vendor.  Chairman Kane stated that the information on the PJM account needs to be transparent; what has been done and what the DC SEU earned.
Bicky Corman –  SEUAB Public Meeting and Outreach Strategy ( 1:07:23 – 1:29:48 Discussion)
Ms. Corman mentioned the discussion during the last meeting about the need to identify challenges DCSEU is facing and to provide an opportunity for stakeholders to provide potential resolutions of those challenges. Director Wells asked what these challenges are and Ms. Berliner responded that Ms. Corman has been struggling with getting to understand policy implications and operational difficulties DCSEU might be encountering. Ms. Corman added that there has been apparent confusion as to whether the outreach serves as a public relations arm of the DCSEU or receiver of suggestions on ways the Board could assist DCSEU in accomplishing its mission. Director Wells asked whether Ms. Corman is referring to outreach of the board where the board is getting more community involvement. Ms. Corman clarified that she is referring to community outreach where the Board solicits input from community members on how to resolve DCSEU’s issues, taking into consideration that the Board has a vision of community involvement but DCSEU has its own marketing contractor and publicity tools. Ms. Corman also mentioned that DCSEU itself would identify those obstacles.
Director Wells raised questions about 1) how to define obstacles considering DCSEU is meeting all of its goals, and 2) whether the Board is interacting with the community in receiving information that could help inform the Board to give him more advice on how to be more directive or how to make SEU more effective. Ms. Mattavous-Frye also inquired about who the stakeholders informing the Board of the obstacles would be given the diversity of the group, and stated that there still may be impediments and challenges that could be addressed to make DCSEU more effective even though it has met its goal. Director Wells pointed out that the Board may have higher expectations of getting more savings in commercial buildings. Ms. Berliner emphasized that Mr. Trabue has to tell the Board what his difficulties are particularly as he has strategies related to having more commercial, industrial large-scale clientele including even including multi families. Ms. Berliner stated that Mr. Trabue has resolved issues on a case-by-case basis, but there may be a legal, regulatory or policy changes that would make it easier to expand his work. Director Wells asked if identifying these issues is segmented from communicating success and value of DCSEU that Ms. Corman mentioned earlier. Ms. Berliner responded that they are distinct, and the Board cannot provide any advice if it does not know what the issues are. Ms. Mattavous-Frye stated by both identifying these issues and communicating success and value of DCSEU, DCSEU may market itself while the Advisory Board may provide more objective, educational component. (1:16:00  brief discussion on identifying problems)  
 Director Wells stated that the agenda item of public meeting and outreach is different from what the Board had been discussing – identifying policy issues. Ms. Berliner stated that it might be helpful to make a report to Council if the Board could have an executive summary where policy issues are identified and asked Mr. Trabue if he could provide his narrative out of his experience on what he perceives as challenges and share with the Board on a timely basis. Mr. Trabue agreed to do so. Director Wells suggested having two more reports on the green building code and the report DOEE recently submitted to Council on the Renewable Energy Development Fund (REDF). 
III.    New Matters 


None

IV.    Adjournment

Director Tommy Wells adjourned the meeting at 11:48AM.

Minutes prepared by:  Lynora Hall  
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